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Minutes of the

ARKANSAS NATURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION
July 16, 2014
The regular meeting of the Arkansas Natural Resources Commission was held Wednesday, July 16, 2014, at 9:30 a.m., at the office of the Arkansas Natural Resources Commission, 101 East Capitol, Suite 350, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Commissioners in attendance were Chairman Corbet Lamkin; Vice-Chairman David Feilke; Neal Anderson; Mike Carter; Don Richardson; Sloan Hampton; Fred Fowlkes; Jerry Hunton; and Ann Cash.
Staff members participating included: Randy Young, Executive Director; Jon Sweeney, Deputy Director/Chief Engineer; Mark Bennett, Chief, Water Development Division; Crystal Phelps, General Counsel; Adrian Baber, Chief, Conservation Division; Edward Swaim, Chief, Water Resources Management Division; Cynthia Bearden, Agency Controller; Deanna Ray, Associate General Counsel; Debby Davis, Administrative Assistant; Lynn Wallace; Darla Brooks, Marylen Smith, Patrick Fisk, Lori Scott-Nakai, Ken Brazil, Engineer Supervisor; Carla Hill, Administrative Assistant; and Pat Smith, Executive Assistant.

Chairman Lamkin called the meeting of the Arkansas Natural Resources Commission to order.  He stated that Sections VII and V would be reversed on the agenda.
A list of guests is attached to the minutes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES; MAY 16, JUNE 12, and JULY 7, 2014
Upon motion by Ms. Cash, second by Mr. Anderson, the Commission approved the minutes of the May 16, June 12, and July 7, 2014, regular and special meetings.

REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR


Ten-Year Employee Service Awards Recognition - Mr. Young presented ten-year service awards to Bob Fowler, Lynn Wallace, and Patrick Fisk.


Twenty-Year Employee Service Awards Recognition – Mr. Young presented twenty-year service awards to Debby Davis, Ron Redman, Marylen Smith, and Keith Sanders.


Introduction of New Employees – Mr. Young was pleased to introduce Cathey Mueller, Administrative Assistant, and John Doyle, Engineer, to the Commission.  Both employees will be working in the Water Development Division.

Premium Biosolids Program Funding – Mr. Young discussed the Premium Biosolids Cost-Share Program the General Assembly authorized three years ago.  The program is to encourage cities, in the operation of its treatment plants, to process biosolids to meet the EPA’s criteria for premium biosolids.  The biosolids would then be marketable for land application as nutrients as opposed to being landfilled.  Arkansas Natural Resources Commission funded the program as a pilot demonstration with $100,000.00 in hopes of demonstrating its effectiveness.  Unfortunately, there is only one city in Arkansas that generates premium biosolids and the quantity is minuscule in terms of what is needed to actually utilize the appropriated funding, therefore out-of-state premium biosolids have been allowed to be purchased by Arkansas farmers.

The incentive is $15 per ton and it goes to the entity that’s marketing and making the product available to the farmers.  The product was being handled by one company in Conway and the product was being used exclusively by farmers in east Arkansas.  


Mr. Young had discussions with Senator Lamoureux and others during the session, but there were no appropriations approved for continuing the program.  Senator Lamoureux and Senator Eddie Joe Williams have since asked Mr. Young to have the Commission consider funding the program another two years at $200,000, and plan to request funding during the next session.  


Mr. Patrick Fisk advised that additional cities have begun generating premium biosolids.  The cost ratio is off balance for the process.  They are selling the product for approximately $15 a ton and it costs approximately $230 to $300 per ton to produce the product.  The intent of the rules was to generate income for the cities, but the cost of generating outweighs sale of the product.  
Upon motion by Mr. Anderson, second by Mr. Hampton, the Commission approved staff’s recommendation not to fund the Premium Biosolids Program.


Report from Red River Compact Commission Engineering and Legal Committees – Mr. Young stated that Ken Brazil represents the Commission on the Engineering Committee and has been meeting with counterparts in Louisiana.

Mr. Ken Brazil advised that the Engineering Committee met at the annual Red River Compact Commission last April in Hot Springs.  The meeting involved discussion on the calculation of the total weekly runoff in south Arkansas that flows into Louisiana.  He stated that the calculations are important because the Compact does not specify minimum streamflows for those streams. 


The Compact specifies that Louisiana in entitled to 40% of the weekly runoff.  A simplistic formula was developed which utilized rainfall information and runoff coefficients to estimate weekly runoff.   The simplistic formula was used to calculate runoff for comparison with stream gage information and to verify compact compliance.   At that time, it was calculated that Louisiana was receiving approximately 80% of the annual runoff in Subbasin 2.  The Engineering Committee determined the simplistic formula would not yield consistent and accurate results when used for “weekly runoff” calculations.  It was believed that significant overestimation of weekly runoff using the simplistic formula could occur and put Arkansas in an unfavorable position based on calculation inaccuracies and uncertainties.


Alternative methods were investigated and commercial hydrological modeling was available to try to generate a more accurate method to estimate weekly runoff.  After a couple of years, no meaningful results were established.  At the last Compact meeting, the Commission requested the Engineering Committee, and specifically the states of Texas and Oklahoma, to get involved in the discussions which had been primarily between Arkansas and Louisiana, to identify steps and recommendations on how to move forward with development of calculating the weekly runoff value.  The Engineering Committee met in Baton Rouge immediately following the Compact meeting in April to look at a model that USGS has developed for other parts of the country to estimate unaltered streamflow.  

The USGS submitted internal proposals and received funding from its national headquarters for the Arkansas District to initiate the studies.  There will not be any results from that study for a year or so.  Those results will be evaluated by the Engineering Committee to see if that methodology can be applied to the Delta streams in south Arkansas.


In addition, the Engineering Committee has had two teleconferences in the month of June to again continue its discussions about alternative methods and ways to proceed forward to answer the question of how to estimate weekly runoff.  


The consensus of the Engineering Committee is that it has exhausted all simple, inexpensive methods of how it can be done ‘in-house’, and Oklahoma and Texas have confirmed that this is not an easy thing to calculate.  The Engineering Committee is looking at trying to get additional information on estimating the cost to go outside and contract engineering services to evaluate and recommend some type of methodology and cost. 


The Committee has been tasked to report back to the Compact Commission within a couple of months.  Oklahoma will be hosting the upcoming Compact meeting and has assumed the chairmanship of all the committees, so the Oklahoma representative will be reporting directly back to the Compact on any recommendations that come out of the Engineering Committee.

Arkansas has spent a lot of time to address this issue, and it’s not an easy one.  There are technical and policy challenges.  Mr. Brazil stated that part of the state has been topographically and hydrologically altered.  Some of the studies have been done outside of the growing season when there was no significant diversions from the streams.  There are many factors that go beyond out-of-stream usage in Arkansas that are contributing to low flow streamflows.
STATUS OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS


Mrs. Cynthia Bearden presented the financial assistance report dated June 30, 2014.  (Copy of report attached to the minutes).  

LEGAL ISSUES

Dan Eoff Update – Mrs. Ray stated that Mr. Eoff’s attorneys filed a motion for reconsideration with the Arkansas Claims Commission for the defamation portion of his claim.  When the Arkansas Claims Commission dismissed his case, they only dismissed one portion and did not specify if the defamation claim had been addressed, therefore the Claims Commission has granted that motion.  There has been no ruling as of today.

Department of Justice personnel came to Little Rock a couple of weeks ago and spoke with Commissioner Richardson as well as Nancy Gambill.  They have inspected the dam and talked to various persons in Clinton.  The civil case is on hold and nothing is happening in the criminal case.

Request to Approve Proposed Draft of Title 17, Rules Governing Water Authorities - Mrs. Phelps stated that this title has to do with the Public Water Authorities.  An Administrative hearing has occurred on the draft rules and no comments were filed.  These rules are scheduled for review by the Legislative Council on August 6th.  


Mrs. Phelps requested approval of the draft as the final rule pending review by the Legislative Council.  Mr. Carter requested a copy of the rules and wanted time to review.  The matter was deferred until the September meeting.


EPA’s Proposed Rule on Waters of the United States – Mrs. Phelps reported that over the last several decades the Supreme Court has sought to clarify the meaning of “the waters of the U.S.” but it has proved to be a difficult task.  The EPA says this proposed rule is intended to clarify what exactly constitutes “the waters of the U.S.” and therefore will draw a bright line to provide certainty and clearly define exactly what waters will be included.  It is clear the Clean Water Act regulates “navigable waters” and it also regulates some tributaries connected with those waters, but the Supreme Court has required the government to establish a “significant nexus” (biological, chemical or physical) between non-navigable and traditionally navigable waters to establish Clean Water Act jurisdiction.  Clarification is being perceived as expansion and EPA says that is not the intent.  She showed a brief video produced by the Missouri Farm Bureau.

Mrs. Phelps also distributed a document entitled, “Ditch the Myth”, that addresses concerns and misconceptions about the proposal by the EPA and the Corps of Engineers.

Chairman Lamkin voiced his concerns regarding the stream crossing portion because of the mussels found in south Arkansas.  In the event the mussel is put on the endangered species list, it could prohibit ATV crossings, etc.  He stressed that everyone should pay close attention to these proposed rules.


Mr. Young asked the Commission if they wanted staff to prepare comments for the Commission to submit on the rulemaking, or just monitor and give a report at the next meeting.  After brief discussion by Commissioners, Mr. Young suggested that staff prepare comments that the Commission would support and then review at the September Commission meeting.  Mrs. Phelps will send the Commissioners websites that contain more information, and links to the rules.  

Chairman Lamkin commented that citizens have been regulated to the point that no one knows what the law is because of interpretations by the federal agencies, thus preventing persons from fully understanding the laws.


New Video Conferencing System – Mr. Young introduced Mr. Jon Sweeney to brief Commissioners on the new video conferencing system.  It is portable and has the capability of broadcasting meetings.  It can be used as two-way communications to almost any electronic device having a camera.  He invited the Commissioners to test the system from their office or home to see how well the equipment works.  Future training can be performed with district areas from ANRC, as well as conducting negotiations with other states, i.e. the Compact Commissions.
WATER RESOURCES MANAGEMENT DIVISION


Review Preliminary Draft Executive Summary/Arkansas Water Plan – Mr. Swaim stated that the draft has been distributed for comments.  A finalized version will be available by the end of November.  He advised that the draft has received news coverage around the state.  More public meetings are scheduled for August and September and the commissioners will be notified of those dates.

Previous to today, Mr. Carter asked Mr. Swaim to put together a list of what the estimated cost would be for the State of Arkansas to implement all of the recommendations contained in the Water Plan.  Mr. Swaim stated that many of the items that are recommended in the water plan can be implemented with no additional cost related to existing programs.  Also, ANRC can coordinate with other local, state, and federal agencies with little cost and within budgets that already exist.  Infrastructure improvement costs will possibly be significant at different government levels.  He will continue to compile more definite figures and will report back to the Commission.


Mr. Carter commended Mr. Swaim on his efforts.

BREAK/RECONVENE

Mr. Carter informed that one of the numbers Mr. Swaim estimated to implement the Water Plan was $11 billion over the next ten years for water and sewer projects.  The Commission doesn’t have 10% of that money and Mr. Carter didn’t foresee a lot of funding from the federal government.  He advised that this fact would necessitate a significant change in the way the Commission conducts its financing of projects.

Mr. Carter stated that the Commission should not accept a recommendation from a highly interested engineering firm, but use its own independent assessment.  He can appreciate smaller water entities wanting to be independent, but he thinks that reliable water and sewer will overcome this idea of having individual local systems.  He proposed the receivership idea and suggested combining projects that could operate at a lower cost.  He requested a complete analysis be done on the depreciation reserve fund.  That data will tell the Commission just how good the entities are running its systems.


Mr. Bennett stated that he will discuss this with other state agencies and look at the possibility of a reasonable formula for depreciation reserve, and suggested allowing the Arkansas Department of Health to enforce it.  Kentucky does annual planning and it costs the state approximately $3 million a year, and he posed the question of whether the Commission is willing to expend that amount of money for planning.

FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE
UPDATE OF ARKANSAS DEVELOPMENT FINANCE AUTHORITY (ADFA) CW/DW SRF ACTIVITIES – Mr. Bennett stated that ANRC partners with the Arkansas Development Finance Authority on the Clean Water and Drinking Water SRF Programs.  He introduced Cheryl Schluterman, Vice-President of ADFA, who gave a presentation on the responsibilities of ADFA.  Also, Kim Poposky, Assistant Controller, spoke on behalf of ADFA to give an overview of their interagency role with ANRC.

Mr. Bennett expressed his appreciation to both Ms. Schluterman and Ms. Poposky for the work they do for ANRC.
APPLICATIONS FOR FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE


Mr. Bennett presented staff recommendations for the referenced projects below requesting financial assistance from the Water Development Fund (WDF).


Upon motion by Mrs. Cash, second by Mr. Fowlkes, the Commission approved the following recommendations:

FRAZIER PIKE PUBLIC FACILITIES BOARD OF PULASKI COUNTY (WDF)
Up to $257,500.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  To provide water service along Frazier Pike and Harper Roads in Pulaski County.

The Commission approved a deferred loan for Frazier Pike Public Facilities Board of Pulaski County in an amount up to $257,500.00 from the Water Development Fund. This loan is for twenty (20) years with a repayment schedule of seventeen (17) years at three and nine tenths percent (3.9%) interest.  Payment upon principal is to be deferred for three (3) years and interest is to be waived for three (3) years. An administrative fee in an amount up to $7,500.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the board establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.  Other funds will be provided from the Arkansas Community and Economic Development Program Water and Wastewater Projects.

FREEDOM WATER ASSOCIATION (POLK COUNTY) (WDF)
Up to $103,000.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Installation of new meters and upgrades to the meter reading system.

The Commission approved a loan for Freedom Water Association in an amount up to $103,000.00 from the Water Development Fund. This loan is for ten (10) years at two and three-quarters percent (2.75%) interest.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $3,000.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the association establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.

ROSSTON (NEVADA COUNTY) (WDF)
Up to $113,300.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Extension of the distribution system to serve an additional 84 customers not currently being served by a public water system in the Laneburg and Morris communities.

The Commission approved a deferred loan for Rosston in an amount up to $113,300.00 from the Water Development Fund.  This deferred loan is for thirty (30) years with a repayment schedule of twenty (20) years at five percent (5%) interest.  Payment upon principal is to be deferred for ten (10) years and interest is to be waived for ten (10) years.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $3,300 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the town establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.

WALKER WATER ASSOCIATION (COLUMBIA COUNTY) (WDF)
Up to $386,250.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Rehabilitation and upgrades to the water storage tank.

The Commission approved a loan for Walker Water Association in an amount up to $386,250.00 from the Water Development Fund. This loan is for twenty (20) years at three and nine tenths percent (3.9%) interest.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $11,250.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the association establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.

Deobligation of funds by executive director


Mr. Bennett reported that the Executive Director has deobligated funds for the following:

TURRELL (CRITTENDEN COUNTY)

(00918-WSSW-L)
$7,269.03


Mr. Hampton questioned why the mayor of St. Charles did not want to connect to the Grand Prairie Distribution District.  Mr. Bennett stated that the offer never was on the table, and St. Charles is at the end of the Grand Prairie system which is a very long distance to transmit water.  Mr. Hampton also had questions regarding water loss on systems.

Chairman Lamkin advised that the Water Development Division has been working on that information and he will ask staff to report that information to the Commission at its next meeting.  All 723 water systems in the state were analyzed and the top 26 had 50% or greater water loss and he found that very alarming.  Some of the systems have a 70% water loss.  It’s time for the Commission to look seriously at these systems with more than a 50% water loss and demand answers as to how these entities plan to address the problem.


Mr. Bennett stated that part of the problem is the quality of the metering.  The vast majority have meters installed that have not been calibrated often enough.  

CONSERVATION DIVISION

APPOINTMENTS AND REAPPOINTMENTS TO CONSERVATION DISTRICT BOARDS


Upon motion by Mrs. Cash, second by Mr. Richardson, the Commission approved the following appointments:
APPOINTMENTS

Ouachita County CD
Joshua Barkimer

Sebastian County CD
Conaly Bedell


Jamie Patterson


Upon motion by Mrs. Cash, second by Mr. Hunton, the Commission approved the following reappointments:

REAPPOINTMENTS

Baxter County CD
Mel Crawford

Boone County CD
James Widner

Drew County CD
R.D. Jones, Jr.

Hempstead County CD
Tommy Love

Logan County CD
Joe Don Koenigseder

Madison County CD
Roy Mahler

Saline County CD
Richard Hoffman

Washington County CD
Clara Staggs

PROPOSED ALLOCATION CHANGES FOR CONSERVATION DISTRICT LINE ITEM FUNDING – Mr. Baber presented proposed changes for Line Item Funding.  In 2009, a new point system was developed that required Land Resource Specialists to use a lengthy Program Analysis system to rate their respective districts for funding.  Since that time, the LRS’s have spent an enormous amount of time each year rating the districts with only minor point differences.  It is the staff’s recommendation that funds be distributed evenly among the 75 districts, allowing the Land Resource Specialists more time to focus on each conservation district’s plan of work and annual reports.


Mr. Carter inquired as to the fairness of the proposed change.  Mr. Young stated that the expenses of the conservation district boards are approximately the same without regard to population of each county.  Upon motion by Mr. Fowlkes, second by Mr. Carter, the Commission approved distributing the annual Line Item Funding evenly among the 75 conservation districts.

Mr. Carter commended Mr. Baber for expeditiously securing candidates for the Sebastian County Conservation District board for approval today
INCREASED BUDGET REQUEST FOR THE NEXT BIENNIUM – Mr. Young stated that funding was provided each Conservation District to complete a Resource Assessment by which they would base their annual Plan of Work.  A commitment was made to the districts that after receiving those assessments, the budget request would be based upon that information.  Those district assessments will be presented to the Governor’s General Assembly.

The total budget request from the districts was between $4 and 5 million in additional money.  Mr. Young presented a $3 million figure to the AACD Executive Board.  The following chart categorizes the program, current budget amounts, and the proposed budget increase.


PROGRAM
CURRENT BUDGET AMOUNT
BUDGET INCREASE

a. Beaver Control
$150,000


$ 150,000


b. Line Item Funding 
$939,999


$ 750,000

c. Water Quality Technicians
$750,000


$ 245,000



Required Plans


 65


          65





Amount Per Plan
$      461


$       565









Overall increase of $245,000.

d. Finance Local CD Projects
$   3,500
$1,500,000

Monies can be leveraged with NRCS through Farm Bill Programs.  Funding will be allocated among the districts through the submission of proposals.  Quality conservation projects will be chosen to address concerns of the Commission around the state.


The AACD Executive Board is in support of this modified budget request of $1.5 million.

CONSERVATION DISTRICT ACTIVITY REPORT – Mr. Baber stated that there would be no district activity report.

ACTIVITY REPORTS

Informational activity reports were presented by the following:  Debbie Moreland, Program Coordinator, AACD; and Steve Jacks, USDA/Natural Resources Conservation Service.


Of special interest, Mrs. Moreland presented the AACD End of Year Activity and Financial Reports.  She highlighted the Hypoxia Tour and thanked Mr. Hampton and Mr. Feilke for their assistance.  The annual meeting this year has been changed from December 2014 to February 2015.

Chairman Lamkin announced that a special telephonic meeting has been scheduled for July 31, 2014, at 8:30 a.m.  

ADJOURN

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.  

_______________________________________
__________________
J. Randy Young, P.E.




Date

Executive Director and Secretary
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